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OPENING OF MEETING:

President Fabian opened the official JCRPC meeting by asking for a moment of silence followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.  
ROLL CALL:

Vice-President Householder called the Roll which determined there were enough representatives and alternates present to constitute a quorum. 
MINUTES OF APRIL 27, 2016 MEETING








A motion was made by Mayor Harry Thomas to accept the minutes of the April 27, 2016 meeting; seconded by Brandon Andresen; motion passed unanimously. 
COMMUNICATIONS


President Fabian stated that one thing that needed to be brought up is the Public Records Policy. It was laid out on the table for everyone to get a copy. We would like to pass it tonight if everyone has had a chance to read it and review it. Or if you are not comfortable with passing it tonight we can table it until next month until you get a chance to read it and review it. 

Gini Chandler stated that she did not have a problem passing it tonight unless someone else wants to look it over or wants an explanation as to why we are adopting this finally. 
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Domenick Mucci – I would like to give an explanation and jump to the first item of my report. We just recently went through an audit for 2014-2015. The outstanding and good news is our financials are all accounted for and are in order. However, the state in their management letter noticed that we had never formally adopted a policy and it’s called a Public Records Policy. Many of the government agencies in this room understand that you needed to adopt in 2014 a policy of how you handle public requests for your records and what you charge the public for copying them. Last year we had the same finding. The management letter recommended that we adopt this policy. Last year I did do a Public Records Policy. However it was at the same time we were forming the land bank. We adopted the policy through the land bank, but I never brought it to Regional Planning. We have copies of the audit and management letter on the table as you come in. It won’t change anything of how we are doing business now; it is just putting everything in writing. 

A motion was made by Jon Sperry to adopt the Public Records Policy for Jefferson County Regional Planning, seconded by Larry DeLuca. Motion passed unanimously. 

DIRECTOR’S REPORT – Domenick Mucci


I think everyone has received a copy of my director’s report as you came in. First I would like to announce; you heard me many times talk about OMEGA (Ohio Mid-Eastern Government Association). Including 10 counties in eastern Ohio which I happen to be the Vice Chair of it and it is a pretty impressive organization. Some of you have worked with the staff at OMEGA, especially Misty. OMEGA is going to hold one of their meetings here in Jefferson County. It will be on June 21st at Scaffidi’s restaurant at 12 noon. There is a $20.00 cost for the luncheon. Jason Jolley who is the director of the EDA with Ohio University in Akron-Athens will be there. Jason was one of the presenters when I was in Arlington, VA at the ARC Conference that did our power presentation. The state is looking at him. He is going to do a lot of collaboration. He will be a good resource for us when we hopefully put a power grant application together. Maybe in conjunction with BHJ or the Port Authority, we are still looking at avenues on how to compliment that. The power initiative is really because of the coal industry and the effect that it’s had on some of the other businesses that support the coal industry. Some of the dollars can be used for training and retraining. We are trying to work out how we can best leverage it. 


I am going to turn it over to Mike Paprocki. It was recently announced the coalition grant between Jefferson, Brooke, and Hancock County for a USEPA Assessment Coalition Grant was awarded for $600,000. As you recall, we applied years ago and received $1 million USEPA Grant. It is very similar. The federal government encouraged regions to work together. We are in Region 5 and across the river are in Region 6. It was initiated by Pat Ford, the economic development director for the Northern Panhandle to start building consensus on this coalition grant. We used the Port Authority in Jefferson County and the BDC in Brooke and Hancock County to put the application together. It will be administered by BHJ. That grant could leverage some of the power grant that this gentleman, Jason is working on with the State of Ohio. It is going to be a key component to that. 

Mike Paprocki- We will have the task force meeting on June 8th at 12 noon at the BHJ office. We are going to form a task force similar to what we have done previously. And begin collecting an inventory of locations of properties for prospective assessments. That was how the process was done over in Brooke and Hancock County. Through the task force we will begin to select and prioritize the locations. $600,000 sounds like a lot of money for Phase I assessments we can get quite a number of those done, but Phase II assessments, we still have a lot of Phase I assessments that have not had a Phase II assessment done. $600,000 can go by real fast. It is important that we get more property into the pipeline. Some properties in Jefferson, Brooke and Hancock Counties were turned over to productive use. There were a few up in Toronto and some here in Steubenville. There is some property in Wellsburg and Chester in West Virginia. One thing I need to stress is that when we go through this assessment process it is all about jobs. How do we come up with an end game? How do we justify it in the end with 
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the dollars we spend; the dollars that were reinvested into the program? Down in Tiltonsville you had some of that done with the sale of the Wheeling Pittsburg property. As well as in Steubenville with the 

Strauss area reinvestment. When you think about properties that have to go through the reassessment, also think about what is the end use of that property and if you have an investment in line. That is where we will begin to prioritize that process. That is how we are measured, by the success of our grant when we file our closing reports over the 3 year period. 
Domenick- Just to give you an idea, Mike mentioned about the $600,000 although it was awarded and it sounds like a great deal. $600,000 when you are talking about redevelopment of Brownfield sites and doing an environmental study (Phase I or Phase II) is not a lot. Jefferson County alone in 2009 received $1 million when we applied. We started administering it in 2010; by 2013 we were out of $1 million. We did 28 Phase I studies and 14 Phase II studies. As you can see it doesn’t go too far. Congratulations to all involved. We played a role by providing some documentation from our $1 million grant. Some of the other successes, such as the environmental studies we did in Yorkville/ Tiltonsville area at the steel site. And the former J&J Chevrolet in Toronto has a business operating in there. This is a good thing and a good impact. 

AUDITOR OF STATE – They have completed the audit report for 2015-2014. I have provided copies to all of the executive board. There are copies at the table. There were no surprises. There was one note of a wrong posting from the 2014 Moving Ohio Forward. Instead of putting it under administration, we put it under contractual services. They moved that. That was the county auditor’s office, but I am the director so I will take responsibility for it. In the management letter was the policy that we didn’t adopt. I thought it was a pretty good audit report for the past two years for Regional Planning. 

MONITORING VISIT – On June 10th we are going to have a monitoring visit from the state to monitor our 2014 Community Development program. If you can recall we did 2 paving projects and a water line replacement project in Tiltonsville on Maiden Lane. They want to bring a team in from the state also; somebody from their environmental review division to review those records and someone from their fair housing division to monitor those records. They would also like to do a site visit. I figured taking them to a road that was repaved isn’t really exciting so I decided to visit Tiltonsville to look at the water line replacement. We will be in contact with the representative from Tiltonsville. I suspect early afternoon on June 10th. The good news is all of our records are in order. If anyone would like to attend, they will be in our office between 9:30 and 10:00. They may spot check the door-to-door surveys. One was done for Bergholz in 2014. They are cracking down on them. Apparently they are getting indication that when we do these door-to-door surveys we are doing them in certain areas to make sure the projects qualify. They want to do spot checks now, but we should be okay. 

LAND BANK – We have been talking about the land bank and I know there is still confusion. It was the idea of Regional Planning and what I promoted to the County Commissioners was to create a land bank, because we were aware of a funding opportunity out there for slum and blight (to tear down dilapidated structures). There is no doubt in every Township and Village there is dilapidated structures. We formed this corporation, we are setting policies, and there was a lot that had to go into it. Don’t forget we formed the land bank and had zero dollars. So we did ask the Commissioners to give us 5% of the DTAC funding. This is a small portion. We have to do the demolition, pay for everything (the title searches, recording fees, the demolition, the asbestos survey, asbestos removal, the seeding and the grading). We have to have a cancelled check for everything we paid. We send it to the state and if they approve it, we get our money. Although we formed this land bank 18 months ago, it is taking us awhile, but we have to do this step by step to build up our bank. We are beginning to get into a pretty good financial position. I believe the land bank treasury is a little over $200,000. 


We need to meet certain milestones to keep this grant alive. By October 2016, we have to spend 
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half of the $715,000. I believe strongly with our next round of demolitions we are going to meet that milestone. But, we keep moving little by little. Because we reached our goal of having 28 properties in our bank, because we did “X” amount of demolitions, because we are going to meet our next milestone by spending half of our money by October of 2016, we are going to be entitled to more money. Tabatha and I had a conference call today and we talked about more funding that is going to be coming this fall. 


We have targeted areas in Jefferson County where we could spend the first batch of money. A lot of the areas were not included because they went on foreclosures. When we developed our plan to get in to the door for this funding opportunity we had to go by statistics that were provided to us by the prosecutor’s office on the foreclosures. Once we developed that we identified the areas. Some parts of the Brilliant area is, Dillonvale is included, but not Rayland or Tiltonsville. The new pot of money that is going to be available this fall, I am trying to convince everyone that we can expand our targeted areas to spend money for slum and blight in other areas. If you can recall, the other 2 programs we had; Moving Ohio Forward and NSP (Neighborhood Stabilization Program) I was able to move the money around. We all agreed upon, we had “x” amount of dollars and we divided it up by population between the townships and the villages. We had the townships and villages meet to develop the demolition list. This program is not like that we have to go on foreclosures and there are other criteria’s. We are trying to do the best we can to move this money around. I can promise you this, if we accept more money it has to go towards more targeted areas. I assure you we will have more targeted areas if we are awarded more money this fall. Which brings up other challenges; one of them is having the prosecutor’s office provide the proper documentation and statistics on foreclosures. The prosecutor’s office is working on that documentation. They are going to be developing for that over the next 30-60 days. 

What we also need is an inventory list. I provided everyone with a blank form; land bank possible property acquisition. If you can help us, fill out this form if you have a dilapidated structure within your community. This is a wish list. Just because you fill it out does not mean that it is going to be torn down or we are going to receive the funding. I am trying to develop a pipeline list of properties that meet a lot of the criteria. Whatever doesn’t get funded it is going to be up to Regional Planning to take the lead in developing a removal program, a demolition program for the county sooner or later. I see myself way too many dilapidated structures not only in the City of Steubenville, but throughout the County that does not favor the beauty of our county. They need to be removed. So, developing this list is not bad. For this particular program, the more information you can give us, the better off we are going to be. Some of the things that are needed for this program to qualify is that it has to be a vacant structure, it has to be a structure that is slum and blight, condemnable. It has to be a foreclosed property. We can determine if it is foreclosed. On the auditor’s website, you can look and if it says State of Ohio it probably is. 

Awhile back the Amsterdam/Berghoz area, especially Amsterdam has been doing outcries for assistance on some slum and blight. We tried to get Amsterdam some funding but were not successful. You probably saw one of their structures on news 9 in their downtown area damaging the adjoining property, the wall caving in. A power line fell. It was a mess. We weren’t successful because we didn’t have the proper paperwork and documentation. Or there were too many liens on that property that it put us in a position to be unable to take it. Some liens we can get through the land bank released. Some we cannot. As the administrator, I could not recommend this property if the land bank is going to be ultimately responsible for. Once you give me a property, there are some preliminary steps; a quick title search, asbestos survey, etc. Asbestos removal is a big ticket item. 

Mike Paprocki- through the NIP program it is a $25,000 maximum per property. Also we are looking for end users of the properties. The program is to bring the property back into a productive tax base. If you have a property the adjacent land owner can assume the ownership of the land. That is what we are also looking for. Something we can tear down and don’t have to maintain for a very long time. 


Domenick- The policies that we adopted states if you are an adjoining property owner and you live in that structure, you can purchase, after we do the demolition, through the side lot program if you qualify that lot for $100. You can probably double the size of your lot. There is flexibility within the program, but 
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the criteria is extremely hard and a lot of times people think they can be successful are not. We are
currently working on 5 property transfers through that program or we can sell it at what the fair market
value is. As Mike said the program has a max of $25,000 per structure. That seems like a lot for the removal of a residential structure. That should cover most demolitions. However what is going through the roof is the asbestos survey and removal. Our contractors in Jefferson County aren’t certified in asbestos removal. So they have to hire a subcontractor that does the asbestos removal. We have a company from Cleveland that does the asbestos surveys. After we pay a minimum of $800 for the survey, then we have to have a certified asbestos removal person to remove it before we can actually do the demolition. That is driving up the cost of this particular program. If you did your own demolition, then you wouldn’t have to do all of that paperwork. But because we are a government entity that is getting this grant money, we have to go through this process. 

Mayor Bannanio asked if this was an LMI thing. Domenick responded. No. LMI does not matter with this particular program. Another individual asked if the property was owned by the land bank once a demolition was done. Domenick- the land bank owns the property before we start any of this process. We have 39 properties in our land bank and we have done 14 demolitions. Our next meeting for the land bank is June 2nd at 1:30 in the Health Conference room here at the Towers. 


Another part of this, when we ask for our reimbursement, we also ask the state for maintenance fees for 3 years. However there is a max of $400 a year to maintain the property once we do a demolition. We have 14 demolitions done. I am going to need assistance in Adena, Smithfield, Dillonvale, and Mingo. I am going to talk to you after the meeting about giving you the option of either maintaining those with your grass cutting crews if you have that capability. I have the addresses and can pay you $400 per summer to cut the grass or if you can give me the name of a mowing company that is in your area or ultimately if I don’t get someone in your area I will contract with a company like Total Lawn Care or somebody else. We will do some solicitations.

2015 CDBG FORMULA – We did a bid opening on May 5th for Brush Creek and Salem Township repaving jobs. Lash Paving was the lowest bidder. We asked the Commissioners to award it. They did. The contract has been sent out. We have not yet received the signed contract back from the contractor. Once we do I am going to ask for representatives from Brush Creek and Salem Township to attend a pre-construction meeting in the RPC office. 

The third project was a backup generator. We had the switch from Bloomingdale to Steubenville Township. We are moving forward with that. The state responded to us. Because it is under the threshold of $50,000 we don’t have to advertise. We can solicit three bids. Mike Eroshevich with the water and sewer department is in the process of putting the specs together. Once completed, we will solicit three bids. That will be a cost savings to the county for not advertising in the local paper. 

2014 CHIP- We are still working with Becky Hall of Hall Community Development. We probably won’t hear until the fall if the application was awarded. We are pretty much in line and I feel confident that we are going to receive $450,000. This is county wide for housing rehabilitation. The only requirement is you have to be income eligible. You have to meet their income requirements to receive this assistance. This fall the applications will be available at Regional Planning hopefully by September if not by October. 

.  
2016 CDBG FORMULA – The allocation is $144,000. The 2nd public hearing is scheduled for Thursday June 2nd at 10:30 in the Commissioner’s office. I will need Irondale, Wayne Township and somebody from the water and sewer division to attend. 

The Jefferson County Farm Bureau contacted me. They are having a luncheon on June 9th at 11:30 at Scaffidi’s restaurant. They invited me. I mentioned this to the executive board. But if anyone is
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interested in attending this function for the Farm Bureau, please let me know. I will contact them and

make a reservation. 

John Gooseman asked what the status of the Ross Street property was in Brilliant. There are two individuals interested in the property. Nicholas Batenburg is interested in rehabbing the property. We sent him a copy of our rehab policy. You only have a certain amount of time to do the work. He has not responded to our rehab policy, but we did send that to him. If he accepts it, he will have six months to rehab the property. I can give you a copy of the policy. Wells Township Haunted house is also interested in the property. John Gooseman said they would like to use it for a parking lot. Mike Paprocki stated that it was discussed at our last meeting and we will discuss it again at our next meeting. 
Domenick- If someone expresses an interest in rehabbing a property we don’t move forward with it. Part of our grant program is to bring the land back into productivity. If they are going to rehab it, they are making it productive again. That is why our rehab policy is very strict with a limited time on what they can do and how fast they have to do it. We don’t want people saying they are going to do something with it and then not do it. A lot of people think the land bank is going to be a savior and tear homes down. I don’t care how many millions of dollars we bring into the area; we have a big job ahead of us. For example the City of Steubenville alone took out a million dollar note to tear down houses. We were going to tear down 90. We are probably going to reach 70 homes. And we have another 70-100 homes to go. It’s an unending problem. It is a shame that we have to use our tax money to maintain other people’s property. 
Mayor Pepperling- the property that is dilapidated with all the liens against it, I can resubmit that to the land bank correct? When you said the liens are nonnegotiable what does that mean? 

Domenick-Some liens we can negotiate and they will forgive. For example, the State of Ohio is excellent. A furniture store in Sugar Creek had a lien on a property for less than $1000. It took 3 weeks, phone call after phone call, and they would not release that lien. So we were not able to demo that house. The State of Ohio will forgive taxes liens easily and those are thousands of dollars. 
FINANCIAL REPORT – Tabatha Glover: Total expenditures through the end of April were $11,245.43 and the cash balance was $72,423.78. Domenick- Those amounts that you hear are our operating costs in the office. That does not include all of the grant programs. On an average we administer $900,000 to $1 million through our office on different programs. The amounts that Tabatha reports are our operation costs which are what your membership dues are paying for and what the county commissioners are investing in. 
NEXT MEETING
The next meeting will be June 22, 2016 at 7:00 p.m. on the second floor of the Towers in the Health Department Community Room.  The executive board will meet at 6:00. There is only one item for consideration at that board meeting. 
ADJOURNMENT


A motion was made by Larry DeLuca to adjourn the meeting; seconded by John Hartline; motion passed unanimously.
Respectfully Submitted,






Ken Stanley, Secretary






As per Tabatha Glover
